Memorial Services

NHPCO Bereavement Professionals Chat – 7/7/2010

Today’s chat began with a review of topics bereavement professionals indicated interest in addressing when it comes to memorial services: what types of services (by invitation or open to public), times and frequencies work well; how do programs handle the listing/reading of names of those being honored; attendance issues; benefits vs. costs; partnering; and what new ideas are out there.

The first area addressed pertained to benefits vs. costs. Discussion addressed that when putting staff time and effort into the planning and presenting of a service with low attendance as a result, that could impact this concern. Doing a survey to determine if the logistics (time/place) work for people or if there are other needs not being met could give some answers. Other thoughts ranged from the possibility of opening the service to the public or partnering with a funeral home.  One participant shared a success of sharing the service with a funeral home which eliminated duplicate invitations from hospice and funeral home, shared costs and provided a nice location to hold the service. This was done in a metropolitan area and worked well. For other programs in large cities there could be a drawback in many funeral homes wanting to partner. Other participants shared successes in drawing individuals to attend a service by providing lunch, holding a tree planting dove release or balloon release as part of the service – any ritual that gives added meaning to those attending. Another rural program who sends invitations to approximately 200 families shared that they saw a marked increase in attendance when they included the name of the deceased person being honored at the service.
The issue of transportation was also explored as having an effect on attendance. Some agreed that the time of year and daylight can impact, volunteer assistance in providing rides is available, or holding the service in an area served by public transportation.

Another area addressed was privacy and the reading of names. There was agreement that programs do and should have some type of permission for the sharing of names. Some address this at the time of patient admission or through privacy practice notices or state in invitations that the names will be read – giving a option to decline. Many read only the names of loved ones whose friends or family members are in attendance. Some participants shared ways that they incorporate names and/or photos through power point presentations or memorial tables. Another person shared that their chaplain talks about the importance of names after which candles are lit and family members speak out the names of their loved ones. One program has bookmarks with the names that are hung on a tree during the service and are taken home afterwards.
Times and locations of where to hold services was an area that many debate as it seems no matter what you choose, it will not work for some. Times that were successful for some programs included: 10:30am on Saturdays, Sundays at 3pm or 4pm, Tuesday evenings, and the last Thursday of October – before daylight savings time starts. Good locations included: hotels, community centers, university auditorium or ecumenical center, memorial chapel at funeral home, or a church.

Many ideas were also shared. Having services at different times of the year with a theme for that season was a popular thought. Most participants shared items that they provide that can be taken home – plants, stones, red roses donated by a local florist, a card with a special saying, candles. One program puts up an arbor on which paper shapes with names can be attached. Another that connects a theme used by their teams into the services. Another idea was to send luminaries to those who can’t attend the service so they can light them during the same time and know that their loved one’s name is being read. A suggestion was made that for those who feel attendance is low – try introducing some variety into what you offer.

The last topic covered was offering memorial services/rituals for staff.  There were mixed responses on the success of getting staff to attend. Some felt that holding a program right after a staff meeting worked well as did having a routine time on a regular basis. Others incorporate time into the IDT meetings using a theme approach. Holding a special program just for volunteers is another approach being tried.
If anyone has readings for memorial services that they find appropriate, please share on MyNHPCO. The “Caring Connections” section of the NHPCO website also has a section for readings and poems.

